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On March 1st and 2nd the Command Staff, consisting 

of Chiefs Sewell, Wristen, Norman Hughes and I 

conducted our annual strategic planning meeting.  

We reviewed and discussed the accomplishments of 

2011 and discussed the departmentôs goals and ob-

jectives for 2012.  We will be meeting with each 

shift in May to share the information and direction 

of the department for the year. 

 

Our Administrative Staff and Chief Officers contin-

ue to be extremely busy working on the FY 2012/14 

two-year budget cycle. This has been a time con-

suming process.  We have had several meetings with Finance staff and have made 

many cost saving adjustments and are on track and meeting required deadlines.  

 

Additionally, with the pending ISO visit, staff has been working tirelessly to gather 

all needed data and information for the upcoming audit. The Insurance Services Of-

fice (ISO) will conduct their visit of the Fire Department beginning April 23rd.  ISO 

periodically evaluates all communities and areas which have public fire protection to 

assure that existing public fire protection is available to individual property owners.  

I want to thank our Administrative Staff and Chief Officers for their hard work on 

both of these very important projects. 

 

Lastly, on March 30th, I attended the badge pinning ceremony at Station 55 for Bat-

talion Chief Darrin Hughes, Captain Alvino Lopez, Engineer Richard Sanchez, Fire-

fighter/Paramedics Jack Alvord, Jeremy Church and Grady Brock. It was a memora-

ble event to recognize the achievements of our personnel and I appreciate Mayor 

Shuklian and Vice Mayor Nelsen for attending.  A special thanks goes out to 

Heather Robertson who scheduled and organized the ceremony.  It went off without 

a hitch! 

 

 

Thank you, 

Chief Nelson 
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Nancy Renovato, Administration   

 

Recruitments 

The Firefighter/Paramedic Recruitment came to a close on March 23rd.  Over 

300 applications were received.  Staff will be conducting evaluations and test-

ing over the next several weeks.  

 

Budget 

The department has completed its operational budget for the next two years.  A 

meeting with the City Manager has been scheduled for April 16th to review and 

access the departmentôs needs.    

 

Training 

I have completed eleven of twelve classes through the Supervisor Academy 

sponsored by the City and provided by COS.  During March, the class focused 

on Motivation & Teamwork, Coaching for Success, Effective Delegation, and 

Employee Evaluation & Discipline.   Last day of class is Thursday, April 12th.  

Participants will be provided with a certificate of completion.   

 

Overtime Report   

In March, the Fire Department was under budget in overtime costs by approximately $9,000.  Other variations 

to overtime costs include salary savings, reimbursements for Strike Team and Haz-Mat Cost Recovery.   Year 

to date overtime is $36,000 under budget.   
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On March 30th, three recruits completed the eight week Fire Academy: 

Jack Alvord, Firefighter Paramedic  

Station-Engine 51, B Shift  

 

Grady Brock, Firefighter Paramedic 

Station-Truck 51, B Shift  

 

Jeremy Church, Firefighter Paramedic  
Station-Engine 51, C Shift  

One of the highlights of being a Chaplain is going on ride-a-longs with each crew 

and watching the incredible teamwork that goes into diffusing situations and helping 

people.  What makes it even more rewarding is when I can be used on scene to bless 

others as well.  One such moment happened the last week of March.  I was invited to 

have dinner and go on ride-a-longs with Station 54.  One of our calls was to the 

Sports Park to attend to an injured baseball player.   As Captain Cromer, Engineer 

Vest and Firefighter Paramedic Oakland attended to the boy it became clear that the 

parents were in need of some special attention.  Captain Cromer, assessing the situa-

tion, called me over to attend to the parents.   I was able to calm their fears by speak-

ing into their situation, but also pray for them and their son, upon their request.  It 

was just one of many special moments I had while serving with the guys while doing 

ride-a-alongs in March.   

 

As I continue to make my rounds, trying to get to know every crew on every shift - 

please know that I'm here to serve you.  If there is anything I can do to encourage you or the people you serve, 

please let me know.  I want you to know how awesome you all are to me and our City.  Thanks for letting me be 

one of the guys and allowing me to serve along side of you for the betterment of the people in Visalia.  I'm pray-

ing protection and blessing over each of your families this Easter.  

 

Blessings! 

Steve 

Administration  cont.  

Steve harms, fire Chaplain   
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              Dustin Hall, Administrative officer   

 

 

Infectious Control 

The Cityôs Designated Infectious Control Officers (DO) and City Safety Of-

ficer have had several meetings with Kaweah Delta Health Care District Infec-

tious Prevention personnel discussing ways to streamline how each agency 

communicates cases involving City employees who are exposed to an infec-

tious disease.  Discussions on how the City will report aerosol transmissible 

disease (ATD) encounters and how personnel at Kaweah Delta Medical Center 

will be notified.  This is being completed to ensure City employees are taken 

care of when dealing with a possible exposure to any communicable disease 

and to ensure the City is in compliance with Federal and State regulations.   

 

CAL Chief EMS Committee 

During the meeting in March, personnel in attendance were given updates on 

the following topics; legislative-status of current bills relating to emergency 

medical services (EMS) in California, regulatory updates, and the medication backorder issue affecting every 

EMS region in the nation.  California is in the process of evaluating the national standard pertaining to the dif-

ferent pre-hospital skill levels.  Presently, California recognizes three levels of pre-hospital training; EMT-B 

(basic), EMT-I (intermediate), and EMT-P (paramedic), there will be more discussions regarding this topic 

and as it becomes available, staff will keep everyone informed.      

 

EMS Overview 

The Fire Department is currently completing the second evaluation on the four newest members of the depart-

ment.  During the second trimester, these employees have been evaluated on their knowledge of different 

medications, procedures, policies and protocols.  They have also been evaluated on different skills in the basic 

and advance skill sets, as well as being observed and evaluated while on actual emergency medical scenes 

treating patients.  I am happy to say they are all progressing well and should be successful in completing pro-

bation.  

 

March was a busy month for EMS training.  The three new recruits were trained for two full days on expecta-

tions of becoming a Firefighter Paramedic with the City of Visalia Fire Department.  Preparations for an Ad-

vanced Cardiac Life Support (ACLS) class has been set for April 24, 2012.  Training on the LifePak (LP) 15 

manual defibrillator was completed and a demo model was placed into service for personnel to use.  This 

equipment meets the departments needs and may be what is purchase in the future.     

 

Department personnel have started the process of renewing all 35 EMT-Bs, this process will be completed by 

the middle of May.  This timeframe will allow enough time to send paperwork to our local EMS agency and 

receive current certifications prior to the expiration date of July 31, 2012. 

 

We have also been very busy preparing for the upcoming pre-employment testing process to take place on 

April 18, 19, and 20th.  
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Kurtis brown, Assistant fire marshal  

Site Plan Review 

During March, I conducted 28 site plan reviews including line adjustments, 

tenant improvements, Imagine U Interactive Childrenôs Museum, a recycling 

center, new storage building, and Sunalp Laser Vision information center.  Ad-

ditionally, I worked with the Building Department on the VWR project plan 

review.     

 

Training  

Inspector Novak and I attended the Annual Fire Prevention Workshop on 

March 12-15, 2012.  The course included: CA Fire Code Provisions for High 

Piled Storage, Medical Gases for the Fire Service, Med Gas Systems, Califor-

nia Group "R" Occupancies, Fire Alarm Systems, Fire Sprinkler Systems, and 

California Fire Code Flammable & Combustible Liquids.    
 
I also conducted Fire Prevention training for the Recruit Academy, attended 

the General Plan Update, and the Homeless Committee Meetings.   

 

Projects 

Inspector Beasley has been working on the Permits Plus upgrade and continues to write procedures for Weed 

Abatement/Property Maintenance.  Inspector Beasley conducted inspections of all City owned lots for the 

annual weed abatement season.  She is also working on form letters and templates to standardize all letters 

issued by the Prevention Division.  

 

Special Events  

During March, I conducted Special Event Reviews for the following:   

 

March Sidewalk Sale    

Farmers Market   

St. Patrickôs Parade   

Cesar Chavez Celebration  

5th Annual Vi-Tri at El Diamante High  

John Paul Magao Memorial Ride 

K-9 Trails 

Irishfest 

Urban Poetry Spoken Word Concert  

 

During the month of March, Fire Inspectors and Engine Companies conducted a total of 266 Inspections and 

63 Property Maintenance & Weed Abatement inspections.  Year to date, a total of 1,086 inspections have 

been conducted by the Prevention Division and a total of $8,428 in cost recovery fees has been billed to dif-

ferent entities.   
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In March, I continued as a participant in the Supervisory Academy, attended 

Management Training provided by the Disney Institute, attended a safety 

presentation sponsored by the Society for Human Resource Management, com-

pleted Haz-Mat Decontamination Instruction, and participated in a table-top drill 

at the Cityôs Emergency Operations Center.  I also completed ICS 800 training 

which focuses on vulnerability assessments and community crisis preparedness; 

completed an ICS forms use training, and the two day National Emergency Re-

sponse and Rescue Training Center class MGT-313 and chaired the monthly 

Safety Committee meeting.   

   

In addition to bi-weekly meetings with the Risk Manager to discuss injuries and 

illnesses reported, meetings with other City department and division managers 

provided the opportunity to increase awareness of responsibilities related to: 

Aerosol transmissible diseases (ATD) 

Heat illness prevention 

Respiratory protection 

Personal protective equipment 

 

Safety investigations, research requests, and evaluations in March included: 

Ergonomics 

Infection Control 

Indoor Air Quality 

Emergency Action Plans 

Near Miss Investigations 

 

Itôs rewarding to see the safety procedures weôve all worked on to implement are paying off.  I appreciate the 

level of cooperation that I have been afforded since I arrived here six months ago, my thanks to all of you! 

Angie Cantrell, city safety officer  

From the desk of chief sewell  

Apparatus / Fleet Program 

As the departmentôs fire engines and trucks near their shelf life, it has become 

necessary to service them more frequently.  In March, eight rigs were sent to the 

shop with major repairs including; oil leaks, radiator hose rupture, brakes, 

drums, and other several repairs.  

 

Crimson Fire Apparatus has advised the rig has been completed.  Captain Rich-

ardson, Captain Hall and Chuck from the Fleet Shop will be traveling to South 

Dakota the week of April 23rd to perform a final inspection.    

 

Ladders 

Annual Ladder Testing (Aerials and Ground) was completed in March.   

 

Hydrants 

In March, hydrant darters were placed at Jacob & Goshen and at 920 W. Goshen.  

 

Maps 

Staff is currently working with GIS to complete Response Specific Maps for each station as well as new, up-

dated Dispatch Maps (original wall maps) for each station. 
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From the desk of chief norman  

Fire Investigations 

During March, members of the Fire Investigation Team investigated 26 fires of 

which nine were considered accidental, eleven were incendiary, three were unde-

termined, and three were caused by juveniles. In addition, engine company per-

sonnel performed 18 preliminary origin and cause investigations.  

 

Other fires investigated during March were:   

¶ 317 Granite (Structure): Undetermined, $107,000 loss. 3-27-12 

¶ 4307 W Meadow (Vehicle/Structure): Accidental, $3,500 loss.3-31-12 

¶ 441 S Bridge (Trash) Incendiary, $3,000 loss 3-5-12 

¶ 1235 N Stover (Trash): Incendiary, $2,000 loss 3-31-12 

¶ 1121 S Mooney (Vehicle): Accidental, $1,100 loss, 3-4--12 

 

One juvenile was counseled in conjunction with a March fire investigation. Two 

Investigators attended the semi-annual Arson Conference. The topics covered 

were fire scene reconstruction and live burns.  

Accountability Program  

The Accountability Program is a system put in place that allows a Battalion Chief (BC) to rapidly account for crews 

operating at an incident.  The department utilizes a Personnel Accountability Report (PAR) which permits a BC to rap-

idly account for personnel in offensive positions through a verbal check-and-balance system.  Each Battalion Chief uses 

a ñStatus Boardò with the names of personnel affixed to Velcro strips, referred to as Accountability Tags.   As Engine 

Companyôs respond to incidents, the Velcro strips are moved on the Status Board depending on the location of person-

nel.  The Status Board allows a Commanding Officer to ñAt a Glanceò know where each personnel or Company is lo-

cated on the incident scene.  The accountability system prevents deaths, ensuring no firefighter goes unaccounted for 

long periods of time.     

 

Over the next few weeks, staff will be replacing the Status Boards on the Battalion Chief vehicles and more accounta-

bility tags will be purchased so employees have at least five tags each.   

 

Public Education 

During March, Engine Company Personnel completed approximately 24 tours, visitations, and presentations. The De-

partment provided this service to approximately 1,300 people in the community. Two members of the community par-

ticipated in the Ride-a-long Program. Seven smoke detectors were installed in various homes throughout the city. 

 

Honor Guard 

The Honor Guard performed Flag presentation at the Graduation/Promotional Ceremony at the Station 55 on March 

30th.  

 

Hose and Appliances 

Annual hose testing will take place on April 18th, 19th and 20th.  All department hoses will be tested to NFPA standards 

to ensure durability and safety.   

 

Monthly Tailboard/Department Safety Program 

In March, a ñScene Safetyò lesson was provided to all members of the Visalia Fire Department. The lesson outlined 

close call incidents in other departments and two incidents from the Fire Department.   

Other 

C shift personnel also actively participated in the following committees and/or standing meetings, training, and ongoing 

projects: Staff Annual Planning Meeting, EOC Drill, C shift Captains Meeting, Budget Meeting, Meeting, Admin/Staff 

Meeting, City Safety, Honor Guard Detail, Budget Work, ISO Survey Work, Site Plan Review, Disney Excellence in 

Business Training, Recruit/Promotion Ceremony and Arson Conference Training.  
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From the desk of chief wristen  

Haz Mat 

In March, the Haz Mat Team responded to the City Corporation Yard for a 

hazardous material release.   The incident was mitigated and the House-

hold Hazardous Material Collection Site continued its operations.  The 

Haz Mat Team also conducted monthly team training on atmospheric 

monitors.  Engineer Richard Sanchez successfully completed the Hazard-

ous Materials Technician Training through the California Specialized 

Training Institute and has been reclassified to a Haz Mat Specialist.  All 

front line apparatus have been equipped with atmospheric monitors that 

detect carbon monoxide to facilitate the response to a growing number of 

carbon monoxide alarms throughout the City.  

 

Communications Program and FireRMS 

In March, the RFP for the Communication Center was released and it 

looks like there is considerable interest in the design and engineering ser-

vices for the project.  Committee members attended a site visit in San Luis 

Obispo to look at their CAD system.   

 

Emergency Preparedness Program 

In March, the department focused on the development of the drill material for the LEAP (Local Energy Assur-

ance Plan) Table-Top Exercise.  The Exercise took place on March 23rd and was attended by City Staff, 

Southern California Edison and Cal Water.  The Exercise was designed around the LEAP and will assist with 

the final development of the Plan.  Staff met with the electrical engineer working on generator project at Sta-

tion 55 EOC.  The plans were finalized and the RFP is being developed for the construction phase of the pro-

ject. 

 

Technical Rescue 

During March, staff prepared for the upcoming Trench Rescue class which will be held in May.  The class has 

been registered with State Fire Training and the curriculum ordered.  The department is coordinating with the 

Airport to identify a place to dig the trench.  

 

Other Items:  

 

¶ A complete compliment of TNT Extrication equipment was purchased for the new Crimson Engine.  Also, 

a new Bullard TMAX 4 Thermal Imaging Camera has been ordered.   

¶ On April 17th, all of the apparatus extinguishers will be serviced.   
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Training division, chief Darrin hughes  

During March, the Visalia Fire Department completed 2,491 hours of training, 

of which 1,416 qualified for California Firefighter Joint Apprentice Commit-

tee reimbursement.  

 

On March 30, 2012, an eight-week Fire Recruit Academy came to an end to-

taling approximately 700 hours of training in both technical and manipulative 

skills. The Fire Training Division would like to congratulate Fire Recruits 

Jack Alvord, Grady Brock, and Jeremy Church for their hard work and dedi-

cation to training and learning new skills.   

 

All fire personnel completed 536 hours of Emergency Medical Services train-

ing, including Airway Management, Poisoning & Overdose and MRSA 

(Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus) training.  Personnel also had 

hands-on training in various medical skills. 

 

Members of the Hazardous 

Materials Team conducted 

71 hours of training in equipment familiarization and scenar-

io training with equipment from our Type I Hazardous Mate-

rials response unit.   

 

Personnel also completed 94 hours of monthly OSHA Fire 

Extinguisher Safety training, and monthly post incident anal-

ysis training. 

 

 

 


